
 
TOWN COUNCIL /BUDGET MEETING  

May 20, 2013 

 
The Town Council meeting was held in the Moose Hill Council Chambers, Town Hall, 268B 
Mammoth Road, Londonderry, NH.     
 
PRESENT:  Chairman, John Farrell; Vice Chairman Tom Dolan; Councilors: Jim Butler; Joe 
Green; Tom Freda; Acting Town Manager, LPD Chief William R. Hart; Executive Assistant 
Margo Lapietro.   
 

Call to Order 
 
Chairman Farrell opened the meeting at 7:05PM with the Pledge of Allegiance. This was 
followed by a moment of silence for Dick Higgins a former Planning Board member.   
 

Public Comment 
 

Proclamation – National Center for Missing & Exploited Children National Missing Children’s 
Day May 25, 2013 proclaimed by Chairman John Farrell. 
 
Chairman Farrell read a letter from Jack Falvey about Woodmont and referenced the people who 
sent the e-mails with concerns about open space.  J. Falvey also sent a letter to the Planning 
Board Chair with the request to keep 19 acres of the PUD along Gilchrest Road as open space in 
the form of a park.  Chairman Farrell stated that Mr. Falvey is asking the Council to get directly 
involved with this process in the Planning Board.  The Councilors requested advice from the 
Town Attorney, Michael Ramsdell.  In an e-mail to Chairman Farrell, Attorney Ramsdell stated 
that: 
 
“John, 
  
The Town Council (“TC”) has no role to play in the approval or denial of a planned urban development 
(“PUD”).  If the PUD developer and the Town negotiate a developer’s agreement, and it receives the 
Planning Board’s (“PB”) recommendation, the agreement must be presented to the TC because it, not 
the PB, is the local governing entity that can obligate the Town.  However, consideration of the 
developer’s agreement is significantly less than approving or denying the PUD application.   
  
The municipality may vest the PB with such powers as it deems necessary to fulfill its local land use 
function.  RSA 674:1, VI.  The PB’s authority includes the review of subdivision applications, site plans 
and other applications and plans involving local land use.  RSA 674:35 and RSA 674:43.  PUDs are one 
such local land use.  RSA 674:21. 
  
It is the local land use board, here the PB, not the TC, that is responsible for establishing the procedures 
pursuant to which a local land use permit will be considered for approval.  RSA 676:4.  It is the PB, not 
the TC, that is responsible for rendering a decision on “an application for a local permit.”  RSA 676:3.   
  
Londonderry’s Ordinance properly recognizes that consideration of the PUD is a PB, not a TC, function.  
 The Ordinance, 2.8.3, describes the decision-making function as follows:   
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2.8.3.3  
The Planning Board holds a public hearing on the PUD application and determines whether or not it is 
complete, in accordance with this ordinance. The board must take final action on the application within 
65 days of a finding of completeness.  
  
2.8.3.4  
The Planning Board approves, denies, or approves with conditions the PUD application. An applicant 
may appeal any such decision of the Planning Board in the same manner specified for appeals for site 
plan determinations and subdivision determinations (RSA 677:15).  
  
2.8.3.9  
Landowners may apply to amend all or a portion of an approved PUD following the same process 
applicable to the establishment of a PUD. A landowner may extinguish a PUD by notifying the Planning 
Board in writing that he/she does not intend to utilize the  
PUD.  
  
The TC is not mentioned in the Ordinance. 
  
Accordingly, both state law and Town Ordinance render consideration of a PUD a function 
exclusively for the Planning Board.  The TC and its members are entitled to share its/their views 
at a public hearing before the PB, as is any citizen of the Town.  However, the TC does not have 
an official role to play in the process and must leave consideration of the PUD application to the 
PB.  
  
Please let me know if you need anything further on this issue. 
  
  
  
Michael D. Ramsdell 
Ramsdell Law Firm 
46 South Main Street” 
 
Chairman Farrell explained that by statute Town Council cannot interfere with the Planning 
Board process.  All of Mr. Falvey’s letters will be added into our minutes (attached).  The 
Planning Board Chairman, Art Rugg will read any additional letters into the Planning Board 
meeting minutes.  Open for discussion.  Chairman Farrell said the Council welcomes e-mails 
from citizens, and will send them along but the Town Council is not involved in the process.   
 
Londonderry Fire Department (LFD) – Discussion on Implementing New Fireworks Regulations 
– Acting LFD Chief Darren O’Brien was in attendance to discuss new fireworks regulations 
being put in place after the incident at the Londonderry Fish & Game Club (LF&G).   First he 
explained that they have gone through the promotional process for a Battalion Chief, and 
promoted Mike McQuillen who was in the audience with his wife Deb.  He also said there was a 
fire fighter that was out on medical leave since 12/12; that person returned to light duty on 
4/1/13, and will be back on full duty the first of June.  He congratulated the individual for what 
they have gone through and welcomed them back   He congratulated Local 3160 because they 
volunteered their time to cover the fire fighter’s shifts.  He informed the Council that saved the 
town close to $20K in replacement costs. The Councilors thanked the Acting Chief.  Acting Fire 
Chief O’Brien explained that Fire Marshall Brian Johnson polled about 8 communities to see 
what their regulations and permit fees were; he said there was not a lot out there, we have more.  
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He passed out a list of ideas for the Ordinance (copy attached).  He explained that when a 
homeowner purchases over $500.00 of fireworks they have to come to the fire station to get a 
$50.00 permit.  The fire department is then required to inspect what the homeowner is going to 
do.  He explained that there is no way they can police that.  Removing the fee would be a 
feasible idea.  Another proposal was to limit the use of Class C fireworks between 6:00PM-
10:00PM to coincide with the noise ordinance.   Another idea they proposed was a fee of 
$1,000.00 for Class B “commercial” display of fireworks.  This fee may be either waved by the 
Town Manager, Fire Chief or his designee.  The fee in 2008 had a typo error of $100.00 and it 
has been that amount ever since.  Acting Fire Chief O’Brien said he would like to see Class B 
“commercial” displays only for Town sponsored events.  We would not have to charge that 
$1,000.00 fee if we were allowing town sponsored events.  Chairman Farrell questioned the 
definition of a town sponsored event.  Acting Fire Chief O’Brien said Class B “commercial” 
display should be required to have a LFD detail with personnel and equipment and it would be 
the sole responsibility of the company sponsoring the event.  The rates will be listed on the 
website of the LFD.  Chairman Farrell said the Chief should put together an Ordinance and have 
a public meeting.  Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Bill Hart said they were either going to 
amend any existing Ordinance or propose a new Ordinance.  He informed the Council that a lot 
of people have called the Town Manager’s office about the noise issues; it is a cause of concern 
for a number of people.  Councilor Dolan asked for an explanation of what Class C fireworks 
are.  Acting LFD Chief proceeded to explain and said that firecrackers are not allowed.  
Councilor Dolan talked about Class C fireworks being “permitted” between 6:00PM-10:00PM or 
“allowed” during that time.   Acting LPD Chief said “allowed”, Class C should read allowed.  
Councilor Dolan asked how does a homeowner know if it is below a class C.  Acting LFD Chief 
O’Brien said they could explain the classes on their website.  Chairman Farrell said the classes 
need to be defined.  Councilor Dolan suggested if a permit is needed the display would have to 
be set off the day you are doing the fireworks so the fire dept. makes a judgment call on the 
weather, etc.   He mentioned that when they get a no cost permit the fire department should give 
them some safety information at the same time.  Acting LFD Chief O’Brien said they don’t 
necessarily shoot off the fireworks the same day they get the permit.  Chairman Farrell suggested 
working some partnership out with the fireworks store.  Councilor Freda suggested having a 
permit that expires after 24 hours.  Fire Marshall Johnson explained their website explains the 
fire danger categories.  The fireworks stores already have copies of each towns Ordinances for 
fireworks and have safety information that they pass out for Class C fireworks.  He explained 
that price does not matter; people can get injured from the cheapest fireworks.  Councilor Dolan 
said that a result of the permitting process is that they will know the location of the noise.  B. 
Johnson said if you buy up to $500 you don’t need a permit.  Councilor Farrell suggested the 
Acting Town Manager check with the IT Department to see if we could do self-registration on 
the website. The website could explain the different types of fireworks and have the weather 
dangers listed.  Councilor Green said if we didn’t allow any Class B fireworks except for town 
sponsored events it would also exclude commercial. He said if we have a town sponsored 
commercial event if someone gets hurts are we responsible.  B. Johnson explained that any 
licensed pyrotechnical company has to provide their own insurance per RSA’s.   Councilor 
Green said we should talk to an attorney about the liability issue for town events.  Chairman 
Farrell instructed the Acting Town Manager to check that out.  Councilor Butler asked if there is 
a rider covering the town, B Johnson responded yes.  Councilor Butler asked what is a Class 3 
fire danger, Acting LFD Chief. O’Brien responded that is a high condition.  Councilor Freda had 
a concern about waiving the $1,000.00 fee.  Acting LFD Chief O’Brien said it was designed for 
Old Home Day (OHD) so they can waive it.  Chairman Farrell said that should be specified in 
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the Ordinance.   B Johnson said other towns only allow fireworks at the 4th of July , they charge 
the town for the firefighters and apparatus.  Maybe it should be put in the OHD budget instead of 
it coming out of the operating budget.  Chairman Farrell said it is just moving money around in 
the budget.  Councilor Green responded we should waive the fee and increase the OHD budget.  
Waiving it can create issues we don’t want.  Chairman Farrell said they have good ideas but they 
just need to tighten things up.  Open for discussion.  Ann Chiampa, 28 Wedgewood, said the 
LF&G was the problem due to the element of surprise.  She asked would it be possible when 
getting the permit to have the address listed somewhere on the website when purchasing class B 
fireworks.  Acting LFD Chief O’Brian responded lots of fireworks will be going off at the 4th of 
July, he could look into it.  A. Chiampa asked if there could be any restrictions during the 
workweek as opposed to holidays.  Chairman Farrell responded we only have one problem 
centered around Class B fireworks, just focus on that.  Chairman Farrell said the proposed noise 
ordinance will be from 6:00PM-10PM.  Don Jorgenson, 6 Rolling Ridge Rd. said you stated that 
any fireworks from 6:00AM-10PM any day of the week is OK for Class C.  Chairman Farrell 
corrected him and said it was from 7:00AM – 10:00 PM, right now there are no restrictions other 
than that.  The LFD is proposing fireworks use from 6:00PM to 10:00PM.  D. Jorgenson said the 
ordinance does not address the noise issue and the amount of times they can be set off.  
Chairman Farrell asked Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart who receives the complaints.  He 
responded most come to the LPD, some come to the Town Manager.  The complaints that come 
to LPD if they are sustained will have a unit sent out.  If they occur after 10:00PM we send a unit 
out to quiet things down.  D. Jorgenson asked what is considered a noise disruption.  Councilor 
Dolan said he thought the noise ordinance is 10:00PM to 7:00AM with fewer than 75 decibels 
under the current rules.  They are proposing to tighten that from 6:00PM-10:00PM within the 
same noise ordinance.  He pointed out that it was hard to determine the decibels due to the fact 
that we don’t have the equipment to measure it.  Councilor Freda said the only thing he can think 
off is putting a limit on someone’s number of permits in a certain time period.   Councilor Butler 
suggested either maybe changing the noise ordinance or have a petition from the citizens to look 
at it.  Chairman Farrell suggested the LFD meet with Mr. Jorgenson and if someone is shooting 
off fireworks every day then they probably have over $500.00 worth of fireworks.  Investigate 
what is going on, talk to the townspeople and get information.  Councilor Dolan thought 
staggering the permit issue is a good idea.   
 
Martin Srugis, 17 Wimbledon Dr. talked about a recent decision of the ZBA about units per 
building for workforce housing.  The developer at the Perkins Road development asked for 
variances from our town ordinances concerning the number of units per building, the workforce 
housing percentage and the phasing.  Councilor Freda excused himself and sat in the audience 
due to a conflict of interest.  M. Srugis stated that the Perkins Road development has ordinances 
that are being overturned and he felt they were being turned over too easily.   Why are they being 
overturned in the appeals process?  It seems that any developer can appeal the ordinances if they 
decide they are not going to make any money on the development.  If the ZBA is making these 
decisions why not have them be reviewed by town counsel; if they are not having counsel review 
them then why not.  Chairman Farrell explained the ZBA is a quasi-judicial board and that the 
Town Council under state statute does not oversee it.  He explained the town attorney’s time has 
to be approved by Council prior to his engaging.  The attorney was extensively involved with the 
ZBA.  The appeal process for the ZBA is to go to Superior Court.  Councilor Butler said he is the 
liaison to the ZBA and it was a very tough decision, the developers  attorney was very well 
prepared and went through the 5 cases of law.  The ZBA did ask the town attorney to look at it 
and it was the opinion of counsel that the developer would win in Superior Court. If the 
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developer won then at that point the developer would be able to do anything they wanted too.  M. 
Srugis than asked if our Ordinance holds water, is our zoning board well versed in the law.  
Councilor Dolan said the ZBA basically hears people who want to deviate from the zoning 
ordinances.  If we don’t allow deviations then we would not need a ZBA.  If you go to Superior 
Court and lose, often the judge lifts all restrictions and the board has to make a decision if they 
want to risk that.  Discussion ensued about how many units were allowed per building and the 
progression of the developers hearings with the ZBA.  M. Srugis said he wants to bring it to 
someone’s attention that the Ordinance should be re-written going forward.  Chairman Farrell 
said he should go to the Planning Board.  At that point, Councilor Freda returned to the meeting. 
 
Chairman Farrell announced the candidates for the Town Manager position has been reduced to 
4 candidates; they will meet in a Non-public meeting tonight to set up schedules for interviews.    
 

Public Hearing 
None 

 

Old Business 
Arnett Development Group – Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart said they re-vamped the 
contract for Arnett Development Group to provide services to the Planning and Economic 
Development Department.  The contract changed from a retainer based contract to an hourly 
based contract with a cap that can be waived by the Town Manager.  It is $100/hr. up to $2,500. 
per month should that be necessary.  The schedules were not included in the agenda at the last 
meeting and he apologized for that.  He proceeded to read the Scope of Services.  The key areas 
are the business retention and expansion and working with the various stake holders in the 
Pettengill Road project.  The termination conditions are if we don’t ask Arnett to work, they 
don’t work and the contract expires.  Mr. Arnett is in attendance tonight to answer any questions.  
They will look at some kind of performance based compensation down the line, and within the 
professional scope of services a number of sub-contracted services will be used.  Acting Town 
Manager/LPD Chief Hart said he thinks the new agreement answers the concerns of Council.  
Councilor Freda said he thought in the last agreement the power to terminate was either with 
cause or without cause for 30 days.  Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart said it was without 
cause; the difference was that was retainer based, this is strictly hourly.   The consensus was to 
accept the contract with Arnett.     

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
Order #2013-17 – Expend Capital Vehicle Changeover and Special Revenue Funds for the 
Londonderry Police Department – Councilor Freda read the Order and Councilor Dolan made a 
motion to accept, second Councilor Green.  Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart pointed 
out that there was a typo error that the funds were voted in on March 13, 2012 not 2013 as typed 
on the Order.  He also pointed out that the $44,791.00 came from $4.00 from every detail 
worked from all the police schedules.  Councilor Butler asked why there is only 1 vendor.  
Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart responded this is an excepted use because it is part of the 
state bid process.  Our purchasing policy allows for this; the state handles the cost and value.  
This is stated under the Town Municipal Code, Title VI Purchasing Policy.  LPD Capt. Robert 
Michaud thanked the Town and the Council for the new cruisers.   He explained the purchase 
orders involved are for updating the equipment in the new cruisers totaling $78,591.20.  
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Councilor Butler asked if we kept within the budget for this equipment.  Acting Town 
Manager/LPD Chief Hart said they came a little bit over those two accounts.  Councils vote 5-0-
0. 
 

Order #2013-18 – Expenditure of Maintenance Trust Funds for Various Projects – Councilor                         
Dolan read the first reading and made a motion to adopt, second Councilor Freda.   Open for 
discussion.  Councilor Butler said Administrative Support Coordinator Steve Cotton did a great 
job with listing the purchase orders and worksheets for the Order, he recommended continuing 
doing the proper paperwork in case we have future audits.   Councils vote 5-0-0. 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
  
Council meeting minutes of 05/06/13 – Councilor Green made a motion to approve, second 
Councilor Dolan.    Councilor Butler had a change to line 339 “hope next equipment is a 
pumper” he corrected that to read “tanker”.  Councilor Green made a motion to approve with 
changes, second Councilor Dolan.  Council’s vote 5-0-0.    
 

OTHER BUSINESS 
 

Liaison Reports –   None 
 
Chairman Farrell said they were reviewing the upcoming budget and asked how they were going 
to address re-organizing the administrative line.  Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart 
recapped that during the last budget process the Council asked for a reduction in the budget up to 
40% to include library reductions in salaries be made.  It was made clear that further reductions 
were to come from non-represented folks.  The Town Manager according to the Charter can take 
action with respect to one or all of those specific salaries and/or look for other efficiencies 
through re-organization.  That is an on-going project and he has been looking at the various 
positions to see how they are going to allocate those reductions.  They go into effect 7/1/13 with 
the beginning of the new year.  He said his intent is to advise the Council before they do go into 
effect sometime before that.  Chairman Farrell said that would be sometime before 6/17/13. 
 
Town Manager Report – Planning Board Recommendation – Stantec for Planning and 
Engineering Review Services – Based on the concerns of Council to include the issue of cost and 
the number of bids his thought is to go back to the beginning.  He outlined the parameter of the 
RFP and sent them to Counsel who advised him that we had 3 options.  The RFP allows for the 
Council at any time prior to awarding the RFP to withdraw the RFP.  Secondly, Council can 
reject the recommendation of the Planning Board or thirdly, they can accept the decision of the 
Planning Board.  It is wisest to withdraw the RFP and give the Acting Town Manager guidance 
on how to proceed and give him guidance to include cost as a potential factor.  Chairman Farrell 
surmised that the recommendation was to withdraw the RFP, give direction to the Town 
Manager to see at least 2 vendors and see the cost. Councilor Green clarified that they would like 
to see 3 vendors because only 2 came in.  Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart stated that 
there were actually 4 to start, one withdrew, one didn’t meet the qualifications, that left 2 
vendors and the Planning Board chose to recommend 1 to the Council.   Chairman Farrell stated 
that Council would like to see at least 2 vendors.  Councilor Butler said he had an e-mail from 
one of the Planning Board members and it indicated that the Board received 4 responses to the 
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RFP, 1 was eliminated.  Chairman Farrell said that the Acting Town Manager is saying that the 
RFP was flawed in the way it was written and in what we want to accomplish.  Councilor Dolan 
stated we don’t serve our citizens well when we spend a large amount of money without the cost 
being a factor.  We issued an RFP that was flawed in that regard.  Consensus was to pull it back, 
list cost and have at least 2 vendors to select from. 
 
Adams Pond Dam – Acting Town Manager/LPD Chief Hart said there were questions from some 
residents about the water level.  The property is owned by Andy Mack, Jr. and it is located on 
private property.  The dam was lowered due to recommendations made by the Dam Bureau of 
the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services (DES) during a routine inspection.  
The Town of Londonderry’s easement holds the easement granting use and development rights 
to it from the property owner.  The purchase of the easement is to allow “outdoor 
recreation…grant access at reasonable times, dates and seasons, construct and allow use of 
recreational improvements such as trail overlooks, parking lots and other improvements” through 
the auspices of the Town or its agents.  He proceeded to review his memo.   No permission has 
been received as yet to repair the dam.   The Conservation Commission can address the concern.  
Councilor Dolan asked if the Conservation Commission can “improve, protect and manage…”is 
that only for land that we purchase; he stated that the town didn’t purchase this land.  Acting 
Town Manager/LPD Chief replied that the statute does not differentiate, the Town through the 
Conservation Commission have in fact purchased much more than development rights.  They 
have purchased significant use rights which allow for essentially 365 days a year use and it is 
incumbent on the Conservation Commission and the Town through this easement to manage that.  
Councilor Dolan said it seems like the intent is that the Conservation Commission can spend the 
money to repair the dam; he would like Counsel to look at it.  Councilor Freda said this shows 
some of the deficiencies we have.  Deb Lievens was here at the last meeting and she thought we 
only bought the development rights.  We need to take a look at the inventory and see what our 
duties are.  We should have a manual on what we should do to protect these properties and the 
rights we have, we should be more pro-active.  The issue of stewardship shows the urgency we 
need to address it.  Chairman Farrell surmised we would like to do a complete review of all 
signed easements by our current town attorney for what they say and what parameter we have.  
Councilor Dolan said he thought Councilor Freda said he wanted to review all inventory 
including easements, purchases and donations; all inventory of open space and all documentation 
that supports it.  Councilor Green said we need direction for stewardship.   Councilor Dolan said 
he gets the sense that the Conservation Commission is looking for leadership and direction in 
their role of stewardship.  Chairman Farrell said we should find out how stewardship is defined 
under law.   
 
Board/Committee Appointments/Reappointments –. 
   None 
 

  ADJOURNMENT 
 

Council will enter into a Non-Public Meeting according to RSA 91-A: 3, II (a & b) at   8:41      
PM.  Aye Joe Green, Aye Tom Freda, Aye John Farrell, Aye Tom Dolan, Aye Jim Butler.  
Councils vote 5-0-0. 
 
Notes and Tapes by: Margo Lapietro  Date: 05/20/13 
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Minutes Typed by: Margo Lapietro  Date:  05/23/13 
 
Approved by:     Town Council  Date:  06/03/13 
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